



















A programme for the Sustainable Development of the European Union

Proposals from Environmental Organisations for a realistic and ambitious Sustainable Development Strategy – to be adopted by the June 2006 European Summit

INCLUDING CRITIQUE ON THE REVIEW OF THE STRATEGY PRESENTED BY THE EUROPEAN COMMISSION ON DECEMBER 13, 2005

A programme for Sustainable Development for the European Union

Proposals from environmental organisations for a realistic and ambitious Sustainable Development Strategy to be adopted by the June 2006 European Summit

Including comments on the review of the Strategy presented by the European Commission on December 13, 2005

March 2006

Produced by

BirdLife International
CEE Bankwatch Network
Climate Action Network Europe
European Environmental Bureau
European Federation for Transport & Environment
European Public Health Alliance-Environment Network
Friends of the Earth Europe
Greenpeace
International Friends of Nature
WWF European Policy Office

Editor responsible: John Hontelez Secretary General EEB Boulevard de Waterloo 34 1000 Brussels, Belgium hontelez@eeb.org

CONTENTS

FOREWORD	3
1. THE GLOBAL CHALLENGE	4
2. CLIMATE & ENERGY	7
3. PUBLIC HEALTH	10
4. SOCIAL EXCLUSION, DEMOGRAPHY AND MIGRATION	14
5. USE AND MANAGEMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES	17
6. BIODIVERSITY	21
7. TRANSPORT	24
8. GLOBAL POVERTY AND DEVELOPMENT	28
9. POLICIES, INSTRUMENTS AND MONITORING	33

FOREWORD

This document has been produced by ten organisations which cooperate with their Brussels offices at European level on EU environmental policies: the Green 10'' – or "G10".

All Green 10 organisations have their roots in national and regional organisations in Member States as well as Accession Countries.

With this document, the G10 organisations wish to inspire decision-makers, civil society and ultimately the European Council to work towards a more ambitious and more effective European Sustainable Development Strategy.

This document refers to the review of the Strategy presented by the European Commission on December 13, 2005, including the annexes in the 'Commission working document'.

Brussels, March 2006

1. THE GLOBAL CHALLENGE

1. 1. General vision and objectives

The Millennium Ecosystem Assessment is the most recent and severe warning that global sustainability is more than ever before under threat, suggesting that two thirds of the ecosystem services on which humans depend are in decline. In its Declaration on Guiding Principles for Sustainable Development of June 2005, the European Council was right to confirm that a key objective for the EU is to "Safeguard the earth's capacity to support life in all its diversity, respect the limits of the planet's natural resources and ensure a high level of protection and improvement of the quality of the environment."

The EU has a special role to play in ensuring the maintenance and restoration of ecosystem functions and services, locally and globally. As the Commission outlined in its Thematic Strategy on Sustainable Resource Use, published in December 2005: Europe's demands on the planet have risen by almost 70% since the early 1960s. According to the Commission, Europeans are estimated to use 4.9 hectares of productive land on average per person to support their lifestyles, whereas the global average is 1.8 hectares.

The EU's Sustainable Development Strategy should inherently contribute to global sustainable development. The EU should reverse its current development path where it harms people and the environment in other parts of the world. This is a matter of solidarity, of self-interest and of realism. The EU is part of the global environment, and the persistence elsewhere of poverty, environmental degradation and exploitation of human beings will impede the realisation of sustainable development in the EU as well. The EU should aim at the full implementation of the Millennium Development Goals, recognising that achievement of MDG7 'environmental sustainability' is essential if all other MDGs are to be met.

The per capita consumption of resources and energy in Europe is above any sustainable level. This has already led to grave consequences for the European as well as the global environment. Improved environmental legislation in the EU is slowing down the deterioration in our own region, but in the present circumstances, it is not preventing an accelerated exploitation of the environment outside Europe.

Future generations here, and current generations in developing countries, will not be able to copy the current EU pattern of resource use without degrading ecosystems and, ultimately, eroding welfare and aggravating poverty. The EU must dramatically change its consumption and production patterns and must create space for others to enjoy the same, sustainable consumption and production patterns in the future.

Making the EU the most energy and natural resource efficient economy in the world must be a key objective of the Sustainable Development Strategy. This objective should also guide the Lisbon Strategy which should, in the framework of the SDS, contribute to eco-innovation, environmental and health protection, economic performance, job-creation and social inclusion in line with the sustainable development goals.

The SD Declaration adopted by the June 2005 European Council outlines the broad principles to which EU policies should adhere in general. The **Sustainable Development Strategy should** outline the direction of changes with concrete objectives, targets, timetables, instruments, institutional arrangements and

benchmarking. It must fully promote the objectives of the 6th EAP and the obligation under the Treaty to integrate environmental concerns fully into other policy areas. It must be a strategy with an annually updated **implementation plan, progress report** and monitoring and evaluation process connected to it. The EU SDS needs to be interlinked to the national strategies for sustainable development. Member States should be committed to work and report on it in a manner comparable to the Lisbon Strategy National Reform Programmes, and contribute to the development of EU-wide instruments to enable effective implementation of national strategies.

1. 2. Comments to Commission document

The review of the European Commission relates to the conclusions adopted by the European Council, in June 2001 in Göteborg and, for the external dimension, in March 2002 in Barcelona. The review fails to meet the challenges. It mainly relies on existing and insufficient legislation and action plans. This is not enough. The Strategy should show concretely and realistically how the EU can, in the medium and long term, reduce its exploitation of the global and regional environment to a level which respects the carrying capacity while taking into account the need for a more equitable access to resources for other regions of the globe. The strategy should underline the state of urgency for real implementation of sustainable development.

The Commission seeks even to backtrack from earlier objectives, laid down in the first Strategy of 2001, as adopted by the European Council in Göteborg. Dematerialisation and the need to tackle the growth of transport by road and air are no longer amongst the objectives. In 2001, the Commission called to "phase out subsidies to fossil fuel production and consumption by 2010" and it promised to present in 2002 "a framework for transport charges to ensure that by 2005, prices for different modes of transport, including air, reflect their costs to society". It also promised new proposals on "energy taxation aiming at full internalisation of external costs". None of these three important initiatives have been acted upon. It is confusing that the review states that it does not **replace** the 2001 strategy, but wants to further develop it, while ignoring these and other objectives.

The document does not respond to the intent of the earlier Commission Communication of 9 February 2005 – the Review of the EU Sustainable Development Strategy: Initial Stocktaking and Future Orientations, for example examining unsustainable trends, links between different trends and different policy initiatives and a more comprehensive analysis of international dimensions of all relevant sectors. It avoids an analysis of major obstacles to urgently needed changes, and lacks concreteness and ambition on the topic of implementing economic instruments EU-wide.

1.3. Key Actions

- Reconfirm the objectives mentioned in the 2001 Gothenburg conclusions as well as the 2002 Barcelona conclusions.
- Identify key issues where a stronger impetus is needed in coming years to overcome barriers to change.
- Agree on more ambitious measurable objectives for the priority themes, as outlined in the following chapters of this paper.

- Ensure that market based instruments are applied more strongly and consistently throughout the EU, in some cases supplemented by legal instruments, especially:
 - Aim at Environmental taxation reforms in all Member States, with a common objective of a 10% tax-base shift away from labour to environmental pressures, within a period of 5 years. As a detailed legal instrument might be difficult to achieve (the unanimity requirement), the alternative of Open Method Of Coordination should be considered;
 - Agree on effective instruments for speeding up the uptake of ecoinnovations such as performance targets for major product groups and levies or subsidies to steer market uptake;
 - Systematic mobilisation of public procurement for sustainable development, aiming at a 100% green public procurement by 2010 at all levels of government;
 - A sustainability scrutiny test for the use of all 2007-2013 EU funds and assurance that EU funds contribute to environmental protection and improvement over this period; and
 - Phasing out or redirecting the billions of Euros spent on environmentally harmful subsidies from the EU and Member States by 2010; specific proposals to be ready for the 2007 Spring Council.
- Inviting all Member States to come up with proposals on how EU-wide economic instruments can support national objectives and implementation, and feed these into proposals for the 2007 Spring Council.
- Better implementation and enforcement of existing environmental legislation as a contribution to sustainable development.

2. CLIMATE & ENERGY

2.1. Vision and overarching objective

Climate change is arguably the largest challenge humanity faces in the 21st Century and it is already happening faster than previously expected. We are running out of time. Scientific evidence indicates that we have but a few years left to change our ways, but we can still avoid catastrophic impacts through a global, concerted effort.

The European Union must commit to significantly reducing its greenhouse gas emissions, to ensure that the world stays below two degrees Celsius of mean temperature increase (compared to pre-industrial times). This is imperative, given the European Union's historical responsibility and economy. A viable global regime to address climate change must be built on the core principles of equity and fairness and include an appropriate balance of rights and obligations.

As a consequence, profound, long-term structural changes are needed to reduce our greenhouse gas emissions, especially from the use of fossil fuels. To that end, we must build a sustainable European energy system that can power our energy needs without harmful social, environmental and climate impacts. This will require significant increases in energy efficiency and the swift deployment of renewable energy technologies. It will also require fundamental changes of behaviour and of production and consumption patterns.

The benefits of limiting climate change will by far outweigh the costs of mitigation actions. We urgently need to motivate all international partners to implement effective policies against climate change and to develop mechanisms to help those more seriously affected by its impacts.

1. 2. Comments to Commission document

Positive elements are:

- Stating the obvious: that climate change is happening and that it needs to be addressed at the global level;
- Points out that it will be cheaper to tackle climate change than to suffer its consequences;
- Stresses the need for mitigation as well as adaptation in the EU and globally;
 and
- Reiterates the energy saving potential of Europe and its rich renewable energy resources.

Elements that need to be improved:

- The development of the EU's post-2012 commitment is not linked with its stated objective of staying below two degrees Celsius of mean temperature increase over pre-industrial levels;
- The sense of urgency is missing; and
- There is no mention to climate change threats to ecosystems, biodiversity and human life.

Points which are missing and should be added:

- Reiterate EU's commitment to the two degree target;
- Short term and long term greenhouse gas reduction targets;
- Stronger implementation of existing policies and additional measures are needed; and
- The need to address climate change as a horizontal issue that affects many aspects of EU policy-making (energy, chemicals, agriculture, waste, forestry, foreign policy, etc.).

2.3. Key Actions

Actions are listed from short term to longer term:

Short term

- It is crucial that the EU meets its existing commitments, such as its Kyoto Protocol target with the majority of the emission reductions taking place in Europe;
- Renewable energy: the EU must meet its existing renewable energy targets and adopt long-term, binding targets: at least 25% green energy supply by 2020 for primary energy;
- The Commission should work with Member States to make sure that all relevant international financial institutions (such as EIB, EBRD or World Bank) set up ambitious renewable energy investment and energy efficiency targets, as well as programmes to help development and implementation of these targets in developing and transition countries;
- Energy efficiency: ensure that the existing Directives are fully implemented and deliver their full potential. Develop an Energy Efficiency Action Plan that will realise 20% of energy savings by 2020, as identified in the Green Paper on energy efficiency;
- International: strengthen Europe's leadership in the negotiations for the second commitment period of the Kyoto Protocol – the UN regime must ensure that emissions reductions proceed fast enough to keep global warming below two degrees Celsius over pre-industrial levels;
- New EU climate targets: at least 30% domestic greenhouse gas emission reductions by 2020, compared to 1990 levels;
- · Develop a new directive on Green Public Procurement; and
- The removal of market barriers which hinder the growth of clean energy, including putting an immediate end to subsidies to conventional energy sources (fossil fuels and nuclear energy).

Long term:

- Climate target: Reducing the greenhouse gas emissions of the EU by 80% by 2050; and
- Renewable energy: 50% of energy consumption from renewable energy sources by 2050.

3. PUBLIC HEALTH

3.1. Vision and objectives

The wellbeing and health of Europe's population is central to sustainable development as well as a fundamental right for all citizens, including the more susceptible and vulnerable. European citizens should be able to enjoy a maximum number of healthy life years, independent of social status and geographical location

'One in three child deaths in Europe due to environment' was the headline of a publication in the Lancet (19th June 2004). The report goes on that '100,000 deaths and 6 million years of healthy life lost every year, in children and adolescents from birth to 19 years of age, are caused by outdoor and indoor air pollution, unsafe water, lead and injuries'. This illustrates clearly that the EU and Member States urgently need to do more to address these and other public health threats, and that if left unchecked the trade off for the 'growth and jobs' will be at the expense of the ill health of our children.

III health and premature death causes suffering and undermines Europe's competitiveness. For example the average cost to society of one case of cancer per year per patient is estimated to be €2.14 million¹. The EU for example can save up to €161 billion a year by reducing air-pollution deaths². Health is also a critically economic and social sector for Europe, representing 10 % of all employment and 8-10 % of GDP. Most EU policies have a direct or indirect impact on the health of citizens, yet this is rarely addressed in policy-making and the financial resources allocated to public health at EU level are inadequate.

Research is needed to quantify better the multi-causal factors that cause ill health because the decisions that are made at European level today are mainly defunct of any meaningful health Impact Assessment due to lack of information. However, this should not be used as an excuse not to set in motion targets with timetables and policies that will reduce the social and environmental burden of disease that we already know enough about to base decisions on.

Poor health within our societies is immediate to those affected, while concepts of European sustainable health are abstract and need Ministers, Parliamentarians and Commissioners to take responsibility for a more holistic approach to ensure preventive public health policies.

In the WHO Report for the Millennium Ecosystem Assessment³, Maria Neira, Director of WHO's Department for the Protection of the Human Environment, states: "Human health is strongly linked to the health of ecosystems, which meet many of our most critical needs. We in the health sector need to take heed of this in our own planning, and together with other sectors, ensure that we obtain the greatest benefit from ecosystems for good health – now and in the future."

¹ From European Trade Union Confederation presentation Impact on Occupational Health: ETUC IA study, Simon Pickvance, University of Sheffield. Based on RPA study.

² World Health Organisation, European Union can save up to €161 billion a year by reducing air-pollution deaths Press Release EURO/08/05 Berlin, Copenhagen, Rome, 14 April 2005. http://www.euro.who.int/mediacentre/PR/2005/20050414_1

³ World Health Organisation Ecosystems and human well-being: Health Synthesis Report for the Millennium Ecosystem Assessment. http://www.who.int/globalchange/ecosystems/ecosystems05/en/index.html

Important EU objectives should be:

- Bridging health inequalities across the EU and protecting the health of those
 most vulnerable, like children and the elderly, independent of social status
 and geographical location through preventive and protective policies.
- Applying a more holistic approach to health promotion and disease prevention (by addressing health determinants such as life-style factors, transport, urbanisation and energy policies at the appropriate level) to reduce the economic and social burden of illness in the long-term and increase healthy life years. In addition, using existing data better as well as increasing knowledge and thus improving health Impact Assessments linked to concrete targets and timetables – with the objective to reduce the health effects of pollutants, in particular hazardous chemicals, indoor and ambient air pollution and pesticides, and to facilitate improved preventive measures and decisions at EU level.
- The health community and the EU's health care systems should provide leadership in working towards a more sustainable future, and engaging with the public. For example, they will need to be at the forefront of dealing with the increasing health impacts of climate change, and can be used as role models for reducing exposure to health threats, sustainable consumption and pubic procurement, energy efficiency and waste minimisation.
- Look at the allocation of the EU budget in order to achieve the public health gains expected of a sustainable Europe. At present the public health and environment budgets do not reflect even the European Commission's own ambitions.

3. 2. Comments to Commission document

Relevant objectives already included in 2001 and now reiterated in some form in the Commission paper – and the annexes – include:

- Create by 2005 a European capacity to monitor and control outbreaks of infectious diseases.
- Improve capacity to monitor and control health impacts of certain substances (for example dioxins, toxins, pesticides) in food and the environment, especially their effects on children.
- Make food safety and quality the objective of all players in the food chain.
- By 2020, ensure that chemicals are only produced and used in ways that do not pose significant threats to human health and the environment.
- Tackle issues related to outbreaks of infectious diseases and resistance to antibiotics.
- Reorient support from the Common Agricultural Policy to reward healthy, high
 quality products and practices rather than quantity; following on from the
 2002 evaluation of the tobacco regime, adapt the regime so as to allow for a
 phasing out of tobacco subsidies while putting in place measures to develop
 alternative sources of income and economic activity for tobacco workers and
 growers and decide an early date accordingly.
- Legislation to implement the new chemicals policy; the objective to have this
 in place by 2004 was not met, as the REACH proposals are still being
 discussed.
- Improve consumer information and awareness, including through education, and clear labeling of food.

One measure has unfortunately not been reiterated:

 Develop by 2003 a comprehensive Community strategy to promote health and safety at work, to achieve a substantial reduction in work accidents and professional illness.

The only new measure includes a key action:

 To curb the increase in preventable life style diseases through health promotion and prevention

3.3. Key Actions for the EU and Member States:

- Ensure a strong REACH chemicals policy, which demands comprehensive registration of chemicals and strict authorisation requirements - e.g. the substitution of hazardous chemicals for safer ones - that will ensure at least a halving of the consumption of harmful chemicals by 2010 compared to 1995, and that eliminates human made releases of harmful chemicals by 2020 (as obliged by OSPAR and HELCOM) at the latest.
- Examine the potential health threats, costs and benefits of the interactions of EU agricultural and nutrition policy between organic farming, GMO use and pesticide residues to ensure **healthy food** and rural environment.
- Develop and upgrade their generic preparedness plans on handling health threats from communicable and non-communicable diseases (in preparation for a possible pandemic influenza, TB or obesity epidemic) taking account of the European Centre for Disease Control and World Health Organisation guidelines.
- Launch a **Green Paper on indoor air pollution**, including the EU's role in Framework Convention on Tobacco control.
- Ensure EU policies effectively prioritise reducing the impact of environmental health stressors on diseases such as asthma and respiratory diseases, childhood cancer, neurodevelopment disorders, disease related to the endocrine system with targets and timetables and in a precautionary manner. Coordinate research including biomonitoring on health threats including emerging threats (climate change, EMF, potential health threats from new technology).
- Develop information processes that highlight the links between environmental pollutants, exposure and health impacts in order to make better health Impact Assessment. Improve our understanding of what environmental factors cause health problems under a European Environment and Health Tracking system.
- Implement a comprehensive Community strategy to promote health and safety at work, to achieve a substantial reduction in work accidents and professional illness.
- Promote green spaces and nature protection, recognising the importance of physical activity in public health policy and acknowledging the links between physical and mental health and the provision of quality public green space and the protection of biodiversity in the wider environment.

- Ensure that the health of vulnerable groups, such as **children and the elderly**, is taken into consideration, by implementing the Children's Environment and Health Action Plan for Europe (CEHAPE) in all EU countries.
- Ensure reductions of 84% for SO_2 , 55% for NOx, 29% for NH_3 and 60% for VOC compared to 1990 levels by 2010. PM, 80% reduction of PM 2.5 by 2010 and WHO **air quality standards** with respect to human health are no longer exceeded.
- Reduce exposure to unhealthy noise levels and reduce traffic accidents by 50% by 2010 compared to the year 2000.
- To curb the increase in preventable life style and environmental related diseases through health promotion, for example a European 'ONE STOP SHOP' Health Portal as well as a promoting major education and training programs.
- Ban the importation of all **wild bird species** as trade in such species is one important vector allowing the mutation and spread of diseases.

4. SOCIAL EXCLUSION, DEMOGRAPHY AND MIGRATION

4.1. Vision and objectives

The objectives to be achieved through sustainable economic and social development of states, need to be formulated from two perspectives: First of all from the perspective of a new perception of competitiveness and responsibility and secondly from the perspective of generating attractive social models.

In its Green Paper on demographic change, the European Commission emphasised the connection between the family-friendly management of paid work and demographic change: "If Europe is to reverse this demographic decline, families must be further encouraged by public policies that allow women and men to reconcile family life and work." ⁴

However, we wish to underline that – if regionally the disproportion of generations is reduced and cohesion is guaranteed – stabilisation or even some decrease of Europe's population, when properly managed, could help to reduce pressures on the environment and improve access to housing and jobs.

Facilitating work-life balance for men and women is one of the key concepts. The need for policies enabling work-life balance is also expounded in the European Commission's report on the equality of women and men. ⁵

The policies proposed and recommended to achieve work-life balance cover both long-term perspectives and short as well as medium-term steps in the envisaged direction. All considerations start from the assumption that working time policies can enable work-life balance and promote gender equality, if they are addressed to both women and men and designed to bring about a fairer gender distribution of paid and unpaid work.

Hence, in the long-term perspective, there is no way around re-assessing and re-distributing the total volume of work that keeps societies going. In other words, the value of unpaid work (household chores, reproductive work, DIY and voluntary work) needs to be enhanced as compared with paid work and it needs social security coverage. To spark off an ongoing discussion among all the stakeholders is the task of policy makers and of states.

The elements of an appropriate and consistent policy mix for short and medium-term measures are – apart from statutory provisions regulating working time and rights of codetermination: provisions for child care at company level, socio-political measures, changing corporate culture and prevailing societal concepts of a fair gender division of labour. All the mentioned issues need to be tackled simultaneously and a continuous development of the consistent policy mix needs to be ensured.

-

⁴ Green Paper "Confronting demographic change: a new solidarity between the generations", COM (2005) 94, Brussels

⁵ Report from the Commission to the Council, the European Parliament, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions on equality between women and men, COM (2005)44, Brussels

4.2. Comments to the Commission proposals

Good points in the paper are:

- The fact that the sustainability strategy does take account of social exclusion, demography and migration.
- The realisation that 'tackling poverty and social exclusion in the EU is not just about increasing low incomes.'

Points for improvement are:

- Demographic change is mainly seen as a phenomenon engendered by the aging of societies. The connections and interactions between migration and the aging of societies should be more clearly demonstrated.
- A clear distinction should be made between macro-demography and microdemography and their different trends.

Points that should be included:

- Links between poverty, social exclusion and access to education systems.
- Make reference to the ongoing discussion about basic income and/or basic security.
- Women are eminently affected by poverty; single parents most of them females are a special risk group. Hence, all measures and strategies need to take account of gender aspects.
- Rural areas may need special support to prevent migration to the cities, which leads to the thinning out of infrastructure needed mainly for the older, less mobile generation.

4.3. Key Actions

(Measures in italics are already foreseen in the Communication from the Commission)

- In response to the discussions of heads of state and government at Hampton Court in October 2005, the Commission will present a communication in early 2006 which will look at ways in which the EU can help Member States respond to the demographic challenges they are facing, notably by promoting active ageing strategies, the integration of immigrants and better conditions for families. It will consult social partners on whether to propose new initiatives to support reconciliation of work and private life.
- The structural funds and other instruments to support rural areas are also to be used in proactive measures to secure the quality of the social environment for elderly, handicapped and less mobile people.
- The Commission proposes a European Year of combating poverty and social exclusion. A roadmap for equality between women and men will be presented in 2006, to help achieve gender equality. The EU supports the efforts of Member States to modernise social protection systems to ensure their sustainability.
- The EU and its Member States should take all necessary measures to implement a system that provides basic income or basic security to avoid poverty.

- The EU and its Member States should take all necessary measures to improve access to kindergarten and preschool for children of migrants and to provide integrated language training.
- The EU and its Member States should continue to develop an EU policy on legal migration, strengthen the integration of migrants and their families and fight illegal immigration. The Commission has proposed support to Member States integration measures through a European Fund for the integration of Third Country Nationals for 2007-2013. It has issued a policy plan on legal migration, including admission procedures. It will also propose a common policy framework to fight illegal immigration in 2006.
- The EU should provide motivation and support for the Member States to strengthen and implement the following measures:
 - 'Local initiatives' to upgrade the child-care infrastructure, applying for example the German model of 'family and civil society alliances'.
 - Demand and support proactive measures of companies to provide child care.
 - Sensitise public opinion by regularly publishing analyses and running pilot projects (e.g. by putting together and publishing so-called 'family maps', which in Germany illustrate the family-friendliness of regions).
 - Step up the use of audits and certifying procedures for 'family-friendly companies'; family-friendliness is a competitive argument.
 - Inform companies about cost/benefit analyses of work-life balance projects and specific consultation programmes on working time organisation and the corporate benefit of work-life balance measures.
 - Launch projects that give incentives to qualified men and women to opt for part-time work.
 - Give incentives to men to take on a growing share of reproductive work (parental leave).

5. USE AND MANAGEMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES

5.1. Vision and main objectives

We rely heavily on flows of natural resources – for raw materials, food, energy and land – and on natural processes to "absorb" the increasing waste produced by a growing human population, now of some six billion. The UN's 2005 Millennium Ecosystem Assessment suggests that two-thirds of the ecosystem services, on which humans depend, are in decline. Europe's demands on the planet have risen by almost 70% since the early 1960's. Europeans are estimated to use 4.9 hectares of productive land on average per person to support their lifestyles (compared to 9.5 for the USA and 1.5 for China), whereas the global average is 1.8 hectares. ⁶

Global patterns of resource use are of concern as they are reducing the earth's regenerative capacity and the services that nature provides. On a global scale, economic development, combined with fair and equitable sharing of benefits derived from natural resources, access to resources and markets is necessary to alleviate poverty and increase human wellbeing. As Europeans currently use a far greater share of global resources than is in proportion to their numbers, as indicated above, it will be necessary to reduce this amount in order to avoid – or cope with – extreme price increases and accelerating over-exploitation and mismanagement of natural resources.

Conflicts and constraints relating to resources will occur more often, as the global populations' demand on the world's resources is rapidly increasing. Estimates suggest a two to fivefold demand in 50 years when developing countries achieve levels of wealth similar to industrialised countries today⁷. Solutions will consist of a mix of reducing impacts, switching to substitutes, increasing resource productivity (make more from less) and reducing resource use.

Estimates⁸ led us to conclude that even in such a mix, the consequence is likely that for many resources Europe has to aim for at least **a factor 4 lower resource use in 2030**. Given the need for a more equitable distribution of resources combined with ongoing population growth, a factor 10 needs to be the orientation for 2050.

This general objective which can serve to give a general political guidance, will have to be translated into more specific reduction targets and intermediate targets, depending on the resource, their properties and impacts — in relation to the estimated carrying capacity and inter- and extra-generational equity.

Efficiency, eco-innovation and sustainable practices need to become inherent to our production and consumption patterns, while serving the wellbeing of people.

The thematic strategy on the sustainable use of resources should set out the roadmap for a sophisticated approach, tackling the top 20 most impacting resources. However, this approach takes time, whereas ecological as well as economic problems connected to our large and unsustainable resource use are urgent. Improving Europe's resource productivity will in any case serve environmental as well as economic goals. As several Member States have already opted for a qualified or

-

⁶ Communication on the review of the Sustainable Development Strategy, December 2005.

⁷ Sustainable use and management of natural resources, EEA, 2005.

⁸ For example: "Towards Sustainable Europe", Wuppertal Institute, 1995.

quantified objective to increase their resource productivity⁹, it is now time for the EU to agree collectively on such a political target as well – we propose a **factor 4 resource productivity (Euro/kg) increase in 40 years (1990-2030)**, which is equivalent to an average annual increase in resource productivity of 3.5 % over this period. This is slightly more than the 3% target implicitly suggested in the Resources Strategy.¹⁰

Either way this overall objective should be seen within the primary and overarching environmental objective of reducing total resource use impacts to bring them within estimated carrying capacity (to be assessed per resource category).

Reducing resource use directly through the development of smart dematerialisation solutions provides the best short cut to reducing resource use impacts and cost reductions, but depending on the type of resource and its applications, different mixes of efficiency, reduction and lowering impacts will be needed. For example for most agricultural products, it is neither necessary nor desirable to produce less, but to grow them sustainably and efficiently in terms of inputs and impacts. Drastically cutting fossil fuel use as a result of efficiency in buildings, transport and appliances is needed for lowering impacts and reducing dependency.

By taking a lead in finding innovative solutions to a better management and more efficient use of resources, the EU can promote a more resource efficient economy and position itself as a world leader in eco-efficient technologies. The market for sustainable products and processes will have to grow to meet the demands of a fast growing global 'middle' class, for consumer goods and services alongside environmental quality and respecting regional and global carrying capacities.

A coordinated approach, anticipating the need to shift to a fully sustainable production and consumption process, will provide Europe with a competitive edge. Governments have a major role in ensuring success, by providing a predictable, long-term regulatory framework, also using market instruments and public procurement power.

Overall Objective

Safeguard the earth's capacity to support life in all its diversity, reduce the total environmental damage to a level respecting the limits of the planet's natural resources and carrying capacity, including equitable access to resources for people in developing countries.

Operational objectives

- Improve resource efficiency: get more output (service) from each unit of resource used and reduce the total environmental damage (noxious emissions to air, water and soil as well as overexploitation of land and other resources) to negligible levels, by reducing the damage caused by each unit.
- Improve management and avoid overexploitation, degradation and destruction of renewable natural resources such as fisheries, biodiversity,

⁹ Sustainable use and management of natural resources, EEA, 2005, see table 4.2.

¹⁰ Quote: "If an annual improvement in resource productivity of 3% is achieved, while the economy grows at 3% per year as well, resource use will be more or less stable. It should be noted however, that, everything else being equal, stabilising material use will not be enough to reduce economy-wide environmental impacts and achieve decoupling. A reduction of environmental impacts therefore needs to complement productivity gains".

forestry, water, air, soil and climate. Agree on sustainable managament criteria and labels for products from agriculture, forestry, fisheries and natural ecosystems.

- Prioritise the most damaging resources on the basis of their environmental impacts, taking into account total volumes and impacts per kg, and develop total impact reduction targets and policies for each.
- Aim at halving adverse impacts of total EU resource use by 2020.
- Increase overall resource productivity in the EU by a factor four by 2030 compared to 1990, and a factor 10 by 2050. Anticipate that for several resources Europe might have to aim for absolute reductions in resource use of a factor 4 by 2030 and a factor 10 by 2050, as a result of respecting carrying capacity, a more equitable global access to resources and population growth.
- Achieve 100% green government procurement in EU and Member States by 2010.
- 12 % of goods and food derived from agriculture, forstry, fisheries and natural ecosystems produced and imported in the EU meet sustainability criteria by 2010, and 100% by 2030.

5.2. Comments to the Commission proposals

The basic analysis of the Commission is short but correct. The mentioning of tax reform, public procurement and promotion of eco-efficiency and eco-innovation markets is positive, as is the announcement of an action plan on sustainable production and consumption.

The problem is that, apart from repeating some existing targets, no measurable binding targets are set, and that most actions are of a voluntary and general character, with no timetable for deliverables. The urgency and magnitude of the problems as briefly described in the SDS, does not match with the unambitious and voluntary approach when it comes to targets and actions.

Amongst major drivers of global resource and ecosystem deterioration are agriculture, forestry and fisheries, but no concrete actions to boost sustainable production in these sectors are announced.

5.3. Key Actions

- Develop economic instruments such as: tax shift from labour to resources, energy taxes, virgin material tax, tax deductions for secondary materials, public (and company) procurement awarding tenders for lowest total impact of products/services over the lifecycle.
- Develop proposals for public procurement for alternatives for a range of products and services with a significant impact on (sustainable) resource use.

- Develop proposals for mandatory performance targets for major product groups.
- Developing, setting and applying criteria for the sustainable management of all major resources – combined with introducing mandatory labelling of the products/materials derived from these resources, starting with resources with highest impacts.
- Create the obligation systematically to provide information on the lifecycle impacts of all products, including in formation on sourcing, to the public.
- Introduce production and processing methods and life-cycle assessments where appropriate as guidelines for trade policy.
- Support developing countries to meet EU standards and labelling requirements so they do not become a *de facto* barrier to trade.
- Enforce existing legislation to reduce (impacts of) resource use.
- Develop legislation to drive waste prevention, reuse and recycling including product eco-design requirements, producer responsibility and product reuse and material recycling targets.
- Support and spread results of best practices which lead to reduced resource use, cost reduction and other environmental and/or social benefits.
- Developing National plans and Strategies with indicators, reporting measures and continuous evaluation activities.

6. BIODIVERSITY

6.1. Vision and overarching objective

Biodiversity continues to decline at an alarming rate across the European Union: populations of farmland birds – the EU's indicator on biodiversity – have plummeted in recent decades. This is not only worrying in its own right; nature provides jobs and vital ecosystem services, promotes good public health and is fundamental to a sound quality of life.

When adopting the EU's Sustainable Development Strategy at the Gothenburg Summit in 2001, Europe's leaders pledged to halt biodiversity loss within the EU and globally by 2010. With only four years to go before this important commitment must be met, the EU is way off track.

The EU's short-term objective should be to <u>halt biodiversity loss by 2010</u> in the EU and globally. In the medium to long term, the EU should commit to <u>reversing</u> biodiversity loss by putting in place the right instruments and mechanisms.

The EU's financing policies – particularly the Common Agricultural Policy, the Cohesion Policy and the Common Fisheries Policy – hold the key to halting the loss of biodiversity. For too long EU policies have promoted unsustainable management of the land and sea. Recent reforms were a step in the right direction, but **much** more needs to be done to ensure that EU funds help rather than hinder the achievement of the EU's nature conservation goals. For example, the development of the Trans European-Transport Network threatens valuable natural sites and is likely to contribute to land fragmentation and the decline of biodiversity.

The review of the EU's budget in 2008/2009 presents a unique opportunity to overhaul EU spending in favour of wildlife and the environment. But before then, the European Commission and Member States can ensure that national spending programmes for rural development, structural, LIFE+ and fisheries funds allocate sufficient resources to nature conservation measures over the period 2007-2013, e.g. Natura 2000 and agri-environmental schemes. Moreover, these and other EU financed programmes must be fully consistent with EU environmental policy.

Globally, EU policies and actions affecting the wider world must apply safeguards and Impact Assessments to ensure the EU does not impact negatively on the biodiversity of other countries through ill conceived economic development or trade programmes and policies. Moreover, sufficient funds should be allocated by the European Union and its Member States to halting biodiversity loss internationally.

6.2. Comments to the Commission proposals

Positive points in the paper are:

- The inclusion of natural resources as a key issue.
- The reference to the UN's 2005 Millennium Ecosystem Assessment, which suggests that two-thirds of the ecosystem services, on which humans depend, are in decline.
- The recognition that biodiversity loss has economic impacts, including on tourism and sectors such as agriculture and other sectors that use biological information as a source of innovation.

• The recommendation that the EU and Member States should ensure sufficient funding for the management of Natura 2000 sites and fully integrate biodiversity concerns into internal and external policies.

Points for improvement are:

- The merging of natural resources and biodiversity: the two issues should be separated.
- The links between biodiversity conservation and the quality of life and health
 of EU citizens should be recognised, as well as the economic impacts of
 biodiversity loss.
- The commitment to halt biodiversity loss <u>by 2010</u> should explicitly be mentioned in the body of the Strategy (it is only in the Annex of the Communication).
- The lack of recognition that the EU's own financing policies particularly the CAP have contributed to biodiversity loss throughout the EU.
- The need for adequate funding for the conservation of **protected species** as well as the Natura 2000 network.

Points to be added:

- An effective indicator on biodiversity, e.g. the farmland bird index, which is currently an approved SDS indicator for biodiversity.
- Specific reference to the financing programmes from which Natura 2000 should be funded, i.e. rural development, structural funds, LIFE+ and fisheries funds.
- Reference to the vital need for effective implementation of existing nature conservation legislation e.g. Birds and Habitats Directives, Water Framework Directive (WFD), environmental liability.
- The review of the EU's budget in 2008/2009 as an opportunity to overhaul EU spending to in favour of sustainable development.
- The need to limit the potential biodiversity impacts of renewable energies such as biofuels.
- The need for a precautionary approach to GMOs.
- The role that EU forest strategy and action plan will play in biodiversity conservation.

6.3. Key actions

The following actions for the short term are needed:

- Sufficient funding should be allocated to <u>protected species</u> and the Natura 2000 network from the rural development programme, structural funds, LIFE+ and fisheries funds, on the basis that the Commission estimates that the management of Natura 2000 costs EUR 6.1 billion per year. The Commission should commit to refining cost estimates and to reporting on the progress of Natura 2000 financing.
- Sufficient funding should be allocated to halting biodiversity loss internationally via the EU's thematic programme for the environment under Heading 4 (external actions) and by ensuring sufficient resources for the implementation of the Convention on Biological Diversity.

- Full implementation of nature conservation legislation and, in particular, the
 conservation and management of protected species and Natura 2000: sites
 designated by 2006 (marine sites by 2008); all sites under an effective
 management regime by 2010. For any new countries entering the European
 Union the above should be met on the date of accession.
- Member States must make full use of the provision contained within the financial perspective agreement of December 2005 which allows 20% of CAP Pillar I funds to be modulated to CAP Pillar II (rural development) and the agri-environmental measures contained within it.
- Progress towards meeting the 2010 target should be measured by a robust and meaningful biodiversity indicator (e.g. the farmland bird index). Work on biodiversity indicators such as SEBI 2010 process should be supported.
- The precautionary principle should apply with regard to GMOs.
- Action to tackle climate change (see climate chapter). The biodiversity impacts of renewable energies, e.g. biofuels, should be limited as much as possible through accreditation schemes and environmental assessment.
- Increase consumption and procurement of sustainable products from agriculture, forestry and fisheries (see chapter 5 on natural resources).
- EU trade policies, especially import-related, should be assessed from the perspective of their impacts on biodiversity examples are timber, soya and palm oil. (See also chapter 8.)

Actions for the medium and long term to reverse the loss of biodiversity:

- The review of the EU's budget in 2008/2009 should lead to a fundamental overhaul of EU spending in favour of wildlife, the environment and sustainable development.
- As required by the Water Framework Directive, all European water bodies should achieve Good Status or their alternative objective set and justified in the river basin planning process, by 2015. Heavily modified water bodies should achieve Good Ecological Potential and Good Chemical Status.
- The objectives of the emerging Marine Framework Directive to protect and conserve the marine environment achieved within a reasonable timeframe.
- Biodiversity conservation should be a key objective of the EU's forestry policy (strategy and action plan as well as related instruments such as FLEGT).

7. TRANSPORT

7.1. Vision and objectives

The EU should aim for a sustainable transport system that minimises consumption of non-renewable resources, land use, impacts on ecosystems and human health, and limits waste, emissions from renewable resources within the absorption capacity of the planet. This system is socially inclusive, by providing access for all citizens to the most essential goods and services, offering choice of transport mode, and protecting vulnerable user and other groups from safety risks, health risks and nuisances caused by transport.

In a sustainable transport system, users – instead of taxpayers – pay for their infrastructure use and the costs of environmental, safety and congestion impacts so that they are provided with incentives to make smarter travel choices and do not leave an unpaid bill to society.

EU external support should support sustainable transport planning, initiatives and programmes in developing countries, including the upgrading and maintenance of national, local and regional public transport systems, rather than focusing on funding new roads.

The cornerstone of the SDS transport section should be 'double decoupling' for passenger and freight transport: decoupling of transport growth from economic growth and an absolute decoupling of environmental impacts from transport growth. In particular, energy use by transport should be stabilised by 2010 and halved by 2030.

Demand management should be put in the heart of the efforts to make transport more sustainable. Changes in the need for transportation and in transportation patterns can only happen as a result of **long lasting policy measures and financial means** that reverse the current unsustainable transport trends. As stated by Prof. Jacqueline McGlade, Executive Director of the EEA: 'We need to take a closer look at how we plan our infrastructure, how we use our land as well as how we organize our production patterns' 11.

Headline objectives

Short term:

- In 2010 a transport and infrastructure pricing system in place which reflects the real costs to society and give sufficient incentives to start reversing current trends, decoupling transport growth from GDP growth.
- Halting construction of new infrastructure that harms ecosystems or is not viable from a socio-economic point of view.

Long term:

 In 2030 halving of total energy consumption by this sector compared to 2000 levels.

¹¹ Prof. Jacqueline McGlade, Executive Director of EEA, speech at the Austrian Parliament, 3 October 2005

7.2. Comments to the Commission proposals

A positive point is that proper transport pricing is a priority but we regret the weak wording. All modes of transport are still chronically under-priced (price levels) and wrongly priced (price structures). This is a major reason why the external costs of transport still amount to 8% of the EU's GDP. Neither the issues of externalities, health and environmental impacts of transport and transport new infrastructure are addressed in review.

We regret that the paper does not contain any reference to improvements of the EU's policy for investment in transport. Current EU-sponsored projects as a rule are decided upon in 'high level groups' and completely lack transparency, thereby wasting taxpayers' money and harming both the environment and participation of the public.

We agree that a strict policy to reduce emissions at source is of critical importance. But ambitions are by far not high enough.

EU leaders said in the 2001 Gothenburg European Council that 'Action is needed to bring about a significant decoupling of transport growth and GDP growth, in particular by a shift from road to rail, water and public passenger transport."

It is very unfortunate, certainly in the light of the Lisbon Strategy, that this Communication drops the objective to decouple transport growth from economic growth. This is related to the perception that curbing transport growth would automatically curb economic growth. But this perception is at best doubtful and at worst clearly wrong.

There is a wealth of scientific and empirical evidence that decoupling is feasible and does not just help the environment, but also the European economy.

For example, the Commission should pay more attention to one of the conclusions of the authoritative report of the UK's Standing Advisory Committee on Trunk Road Assessment (SACTRA): "There is scope for carefully judged policies which help to decouple the rate of traffic growth from the rate of economic growth, thereby reducing the environmental and congestion costs of traffic and also – to some extent – assisting in delivering the benefits of economic growth. Such policies include pricing, management and investment initiatives." (SACTRA, the UK Standing Advisory Committee on Trunk Road Assessment, Transport and the Economy, 1999).

The well-monitored example of London confirms the findings of numerous theoretical studies that transport policy *can* seriously tackle transport volume. The London congestion charge has curbed use of private cars by 35% and 'has had a broadly neutral impact on the economy of central London' (April 2005 monitoring report). The more recent example of Stockholm shows that urban road pricing is an excellent way to break the link between economic development and transport growth.

Closer analysis of different countries and regions within the EU reveals a wide variation of transport intensities per unit of GDP and shows that the assumption that decoupling threatens competitiveness is doubtful at best.

When freight transport intensity of different countries is measured against the country's score on the Global Competitiveness Index, there is a wide variation in the amount of freight transport that different countries use to earn their income. In also

turns out that the most competitive countries score relatively low in freight intensity – they earn their income with activities that are not very transport intensive.

In addition, the development of the freight transport 'intensity' (tonne kilometres per € GDP) versus the competitiveness score shows that the top-5 of competitive countries (Finland, Sweden, Denmark, UK and the Netherlands) all managed to decouple their freight transport volume from economic growth, by 9 to 15 per cent. Most of the countries that did not decouple had a lower competitiveness score.

In conclusion 12:

- As a general trend, competitive countries need less transport to earn their GPD than uncompetitive countries.
- The most competitive countries have managed to decouple freight transport from economic growth, while many of the less competitive ones have not.

7.3. Key Actions

Instruments to achieve the objectives are:

- The European Commission should continue to vigorously promote the use of infrastructure charging in the EU, by proposing a framework for internalizing external costs in transport, in parallel with the upcoming methodology to calculate external costs of road freight transport.
- Economic and environmental assessments should be made much earlier in the process, publicly available, and subject to independent scrutiny. It should begin with a Strategic Environmental Assessment on TEN-T development in EU-27 and neighbouring countries.
- This will also mean better staffing at the EIB's evaluation departments and much better public availability of the results of this work. Also, the results of these assessments should have consequences – economically or environmentally unviable projects should be stopped or at least drastically modified.
- Ensure coordinated approach of the Financial Institutions and EU funds to support sustainable development objectives in transport, especially the implementation of decoupling and modal shift. A much higher percentage of EU funds should go towards human-scale projects, in particular into innovation of regional and national public transport networks and systems.
- Fuel consumption of new passenger cars could and should be halved over the next decade – rather than considering to allow biofuels to count towards car fuel efficiency objectives. Air pollution from new vehicles could and should be practically eradicated before 2010. The climate, energy dependence and human health should be respected more than the current business model (larger, heavier, more powerful) of the vehicle industry.

¹² T&E submission to consultation of review of Common Transport Policy, http://www.t-e.nu/Article167.html

- Biofuels should only be produced in a sustainable way, and this must be ensured through an effective accreditation scheme.
- Aviation and shipping merit special attention. As global decision-making is virtually absent, and in many cases even hampers environmental progress, the EU should very clearly pursue an independent and much more progressive approach to these modes.

8. GLOBAL POVERTY AND DEVELOPMENT

8.1. Vision and objectives

The European Union's Sustainable Development Strategy should systematically promote sustainable development in the whole world. A coherent international approach to sustainable development is required. Here the EU can provide global leadership role to meet its international commitments.

Global economic integration is being accompanied by increasing levels of natural resource use, pollution and more unequal access to natural resources. The world is facing serious and, in some cases, irreversible environmental challenges which impede sustainable development while undermining global efforts to reduce poverty. The Millennium Ecosystem Assessment has identified the extent and increasing magnitude of the pressure we are putting on the planet. Environmental challenges are set to become an increasingly important feature of social, economic and political relations between Europe and the rest of the world in the coming decades.

Current consumption and production patterns in the EU are not sustainable – the EU has an ecological footprint 2.2 times as large as its own biological capacity and causes global negative environmental effects in other ways as well. Europe cannot pretend to be following a path to sustainable development through the accelerated unsustainable exploitation of the environment in other parts of the world. Reducing our own pressure on the global environment while creating space for others to improve their quality of life now, and in the future, is an objective that must be tackled now.

Commitments made within the agreed international framework for sustainable development and the EU's contribution to the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) should be the building blocks for the EU's approach to sustainable development. These include the Multilateral Environmental Agreements, the Rio Declaration and Rio Principles, the Johannesburg Plan of Implementation, the Monterey Consensus, and the outcome of the Millennium Review Summit. These international agreements have increasingly underlined our fundamental dependence on natural systems and resources for development and the role of environmental assets for poverty alleviation. There is substantial evidence that investment in sound and equitable environmental management produces high economic and social returns for developing countries, while promoting public health.

To meet global challenges, the EU has to ensure that its internal and external policies are coherent and work together in favour of the overarching goal of sustainable development. As well as aid and development, the EU should promote sustainable development in all its policies – for example trade, agriculture, fisheries, foreign and security policy, investment and economic cooperation – and through its role in international or multilateral institutions.

As a way to support developing countries to achieve the MDGs by year 2015, the EU sustainability strategy should underline the importance of immediate cancellation of the bilateral and multilateral debts in the least developed countries. The huge debt burden remains one of the main stumbling blocks for developing countries to raise necessary resources to achieve the MDGs.

Headline Objectives

- The Sustainable Development Strategy should promote the realisation of the concept of conserving and enhancing natural capital. Indicators should be adopted which capture the need to "improve the quality of human life while living within the carrying capacity of supporting ecosystem".
- The EU SDS should support the achievement of the Millennium Development Goals and the implementation of the outcomes and commitments of the international sustainable development agreements since Rio.
- The EU should support immediate debt cancellations in the least developed countries. The debt cancellation should be transparent and accountable, not requiring the attachment of package economic conditions, while responsibility over the past development failures should be shared between borrower and donor.
- Based on the principles of European Consensus, aid and development policy should seek to eradicate poverty in its multi-dimensional aspects and in the context of sustainable development and should contribute to the achievement of all the Millennium Development Goals.
- Monitoring of the progress of the EU Sustainable Development Strategy should include all relevant stakeholders including the European Parliament, civil society, national parliaments, and representatives of those countries, including from civil society, whose own sustainable development is impacted by EU policies and actions.
- Policy coherence is a multidimensional commitment with a firm legal basis in the EC Treaty which needs to take place within the overall framework of the EU's sustainable development policy. The intentions laid out in the Commission Communication "Policy Coherence for Development – Accelerating progress towards attaining the MDGs are the first steps in considering the challenge of how non-aid policies can assist developing countries in attaining the MDGs.
- Trade can foster sustainable development and it can detract from sustainable development. The EU should commit to reform its common trade policy in order to stimulate trade that helps meet global challenges and to reform international trade rules in order to reduce the externalities of trade.
- Foreign direct investment (FDI) far outweighs aid flows to other countries and has to contribute to national and regional sustainable development objectives and globally agreed development goals. FDI can contribute to the promotion of sustainable development principles, environmental and social standards, clean technology and sustainable natural resource management. European governments have a responsibility for providing, through dialogue with FDIreceiving countries, a regulatory framework which is conducive to such investments by European companies, including the financial sector.

8.2. Comments to the Commission proposals

We welcome the fact that the global dimension has been included into this revision of the Sustainable Development Strategy. However, the current chapter on global poverty and development challenges focuses on aid and poverty reduction and misses many other opportunities to define how all its policies can contribute to the global dimension of sustainable development. The international dimension is not considered in a satisfactory way in nearly any sector.

This five-year revision of the strategy presents a great opportunity for the renewal of the EU's commitment to sustainable development as an overarching objective. The vision and the key actions should aspire to global leadership and ambition. Since the 2001 Strategy publication, worldwide there has been further erosion of natural capital, degradation of ecosystems, continuing inequality in measures of human wellbeing, increases in greenhouse gas emissions and in climate-related natural disasters.

The G10 suggests that the chapter should equally cover other aspects and impacts of EU policies and actions for example in the fields of agriculture, trade, fisheries, business practice, investment, migration, common foreign and security.

The principles of good governance (for example participation and transparency) and environmental governance (for example equitable and transparent decision making over access, use and management of natural resources) are fundamental for the promotion of sustainable development but are currently lacking from the Communication.

The list of "actions" in the Annex is an incomplete list of communications, decisions, proposals and instruments. They do not represent a list of legally-binding commitments nor a list of actions with targets and timetables against which progress on the SDS can be measured. Additional actions in areas of EU policy-making could be included such as fisheries, agriculture, corporate social responsibility, investment, to make a more holistic EU contribution to the global dimension of sustainable development. Thus the proposals made within the Commission Communication "Policy Coherence for Development — Accelerating progress towards attaining the Millennium Development Goals" (2005) could be taken forward.

8.3. Key Actions

- The EU and its Member States should increase their volume of aid to at least 0.7% of Gross National Income in 2015, achieving an intermediate target of 0.56% in 2010 with individual objectives of 0.51% and 0.17% for the EU 10. This increase will be fully financed through additional resources and will not include amounts under debt cancellations or relief agreements.
- The EU and its Member States should ensure the effectiveness, coherence and quality of their aid policies by greater coordination between Member States, the development of a common EU Programming framework and increasing coherence between development and other policies. The quality and effectiveness of aid through budget support and sector wide approaches should be measured against sustainable development objectives, including the Millennium Development Goals.
- European Community aid and development programming should apply a strengthened approach to mainstreaming the cross cutting issues human rights, gender equality, democracy, good governance, children's rights and indigenous peoples, conflict prevention, combating HIV/AIDS and environmental sustainability through the use of tools such as strategic environment assessments, environmental Impact Assessments, technical

expertise, support for capacity, and in-country dialogue. In the spirit of the European Consensus, the use of shared environmental and social assessments in the preparation of country strategy papers would contribute to donor harmonisation and effectiveness.

- The Thematic programme for Environment and Sustainable Use of Natural Resources including Energy should be a key instrument for delivering on the environmental dimensions of development and other external policies. The programme should be an instrument with multi-annual financial earmarking of at least 450m€ per annum in order to address the global environmental challenges posed by economical, political and social pressures on our natural resources.
- Ensure enhanced funding for biodiversity to projects and programs and deliver mainstreaming of biodiversity in economic and development cooperation in order to meet the 2010 biodiversity target.
- The EU should advocate the improvement of international environmental governance including through the strengthening of multilateral environmental agreements and their implementation and the implementation of the Almaty Guidelines¹³. The EU should also support capacity and participation for good environmental governance at all levels and the promotion of Rio Principle 10 on access to information, justice and participation in decision-making.
- The EU should base its negotiating positions and decisions on trade in multilateral, regional and bilateral settings on sustainability Impact Assessments. It will draw operational conclusions from these through open and transparent processes guided by the aim to foster global sustainable development.
- The EU should use measures currently at its disposal to foster more sustainable trade, such as preferential market access, public procurement, and certification and labelling. The implementation of the General Systems of Preferences Plus and the strengthening of its scope and applicability could promote sustainable trade schemes.
- Multilateral, regional and bilateral trade agreements should always and primarily contribute to sustainable development and developing countries must have the freedom to define the trade policies that suit their particular circumstances. These would acknowledge national priorities in sustainable development such as food security, livelihoods, agricultural development and environmental sustainability.
- Install a monitoring mechanism of subsidies and grant mechanism from European policies and actions, to look at the impact on developing countries' environment.

 13 "Almaty Guidelines on promoting the application of the principles of the Aarhus Convention in international

need either to be focused on environmental issues or on matters that relate to the environment or have a significant impact on the environment – including therefore the World Trade Organisation, Food and Agriculture Organisation, World Bank, International Maritime Organisation, etc.

forums". The Parties of the Convention are expected to use these guidelines to encourage any other Convention (European or global) or international forum with potential impact on the environment, to be run in the same transparent manner as the Aarhus Convention itself. The Almaty Guidelines are to help Parties to implement their obligation to improve public participation in international forums. The scope is wide, covering the governing bodies of international legally binding instruments, international conferences, policy forums, and international organisations. These forums

- In terms of subsidies, the commitment to front-load the phasing out of export subsidies as agreed at the WTO Ministerial in Hong Kong should be taken forward by the EU. Subsidies that drive the degradation of marine ecosystems and fish stocks should be phased out.
- Agreements on liberalisation in trade in environmental goods and services should be designed to meet current global challenges and the definition of such goods and services should be developed through a forum that has the appropriate range of expertise.
- The EU should continue to promote international agreements to deal with global environmental problems and their legitimacy to include trade provisions, where necessary, in order to balance both short and long term concerns.
- The EU should ensure the effectiveness, coherence and quality of its aid policies by improving the performance of the European Investment Bank in terms of funding for sustainable development, the consistency of the EIB's lending policies with EU sustainable development and aid policies, and by increasing the quality and transparency of its operations. The EU should also promote environmentally sustainable pro-poor policies through other international financial institutions such as the World Bank and IMF.
- In the same manner, the EU should play a role in ensuring that national public Export Credit Agencies conduct their activities, and issue their credits, grants and loans in order to promote and never impede sustainable development.
- The EU has a role in promoting corporate responsibility and citizenship, including when encouraging or facilitating foreign direct investment. The EU should promote the adherence of EU-based companies to the OECD guidelines for multinational enterprises.
- An EU-wide framework on Socially Responsible Investment should be put in place to allow private and institutional investors to take into consideration social and environmental criteria. To date, public policy at EU level has not kept pace with some of the changes at Member State level which encourage a growing number of ethical funds and increased oversight of pension investments.
- The adoption of indicators within the EU which will measure progress in improving the quality of life while living within the overall capacity of supporting ecosystems. Such indicators should capture the overall impact of natural resource use irrespective of the origin and will help to measure and manage Europe's overall impact on the global level.

9. POLICIES, INSTRUMENTS AND MONITORING

9.1. General vision and objectives

As the commission states in the review of the Sustainable Development Strategy: "Perhaps the most powerful methods to promote change is to ensure that markets send the right signals ("getting prices right"), thus providing a powerful incentive for people to change their behaviour and shape the market place accordingly. (...) This means building the cost imposed on others in society by "polluters" into the price of the product, as some Member States have already done (for example, through charges or green taxes). In this way, producers have an incentive to produce and consumers an incentive to consume more environmentally-friendly goods and services."

In policy-making, more focus is needed on finding win-win-win-solutions, instead of focusing on trade-offs. This means that creative and interlinked thinking should be promoted together with wide stakeholder involvement when policies are designed. Balanced Impact Assessments are important, with fair assessments of different aspects, including the external dimension, and the long term costs of inaction.

Eurobarometer surveys consistently show that Europeans' awareness of sustainability issues is high. The challenge is to translate that awareness into more sustainable behaviour by putting the right economic and legal incentives in place and let governments lead by example. Education and communication are only really effective when the appropriate legal and financial framework is in place to steer relevant choices and decisions consistently in the same direction. For example, when prices of more sustainably produced alternatives are always higher or when cleaner alternatives are hard to find, communicating that these should be chosen remains an uphill battle.

For monitoring and evaluation of progress and timely adjustment of policies, a clear roadmap with milestones is necessary. In-depth involvement of Member States and civil society to analyse progress, overcome threats and grasp opportunities is important. A precondition here is forerunner involvement – the broadly organised stakeholder meetings which act predominantly as a 'one-direction hearing' for the Commission are not suitable to this end.

9.2. Comments to Commission proposals

We have the impression that the Commission has a rather good understanding and knowledge of the barriers, challenges and instruments that play a critical role in the (lack of) progress towards sustainable development. However, the Commission shows a large degree of self-restraint in proposing objectives and actions to foster sustainable development. The causes for this must lie within those parts of the Commission who still think that an ambitious sustainable development policy is a barrier to economic growth, or even worse those who think they have to defend the specific interests of certain economic sectors who fear that their short term interests are in danger when sustainable development policy really takes off.

It is now up to elected politicians and national governments to guide the Commission.

9.3. Key actions

- The Commission should ensure that all of its major initiatives are subject to Impact Assessment, commencing at the beginning of policy development, and that completed Impact Assessments are made available to the public when decisions are made. All three dimensions of sustainable development should be considered in an equitable and balanced manner, on the basis of the SD principles adopted by the June 2005 Council and included in this SDS.
- The quality of Impact Assessments needs to be improved, for example by ensuring all Impact Assessments make use of adequate baseline information. The Commission needs to develop and promote reliable methodologies that are capable of assessing less tangible costs and benefits of policy proposals, such as long term biodiversity and health impacts. Transparency is also important; political pressures must not be allowed to influence assessment results.
- Member States should also make much wider use of balanced Impact Assessment when developing policies when spending public funds and developing strategies, programmes and projects. They should follow recommendations in the Community Strategic Guidelines to ensure Cohesion and Structural Funds strengthen synergies between environmental protection and growth.
- Impact Assessment should be complemented by a wider use of evaluation to assess *ex-post* the impact of policies.
- The economic value of the long-term health benefits of reducing pollution, based on the precautionary principle, should be recognised in Impact Assessments of policies.
- The EU and Member States will take the external dimension into account looking at impacts of policy proposals.
- The EU will seek to promote the use of market-based instruments as supplement for regulation, where flexibility is advantageous for meeting sustainable development objectives. Member States should ensure that any subsidies provided are used in a manner which is coherent with the objectives of sustainable development and in accordance with the Treaty.
- The Commission will collect Member States' recommendations on EU-wide implementation of effective policy instruments, such as legal and economic instruments, and make specific proposals for such EU-wide effective instruments to the 2007 European Council. European wide tax shifts from labour to resources and pollution should be included in the proposals, as well as performance targets for products and services with significant potential to reduce negative impacts. The green paper on economic instruments for environmental policy, expected spring 2006, can play a role in this process.
- The Commission will mainstream sustainable development in its information and communication activities, for both internal and external EU policies. The Commission will organise more focused, interactive and in depth stakeholder fora on the various strands of the strategy, to raise knowledge and awareness, to evaluate progress, to develop new ideas and to exchange best practice.
- The Commission should call on the business leaders and other key stakeholders of Europe to engage in urgent reflection with political leaders on

the medium and long term policies needed for sustainability and propose ambitious government and business responses which go beyond existing minimum legal requirements.

- The Commission will consult stakeholders, citizens and Member States and come up with recommendations at the EU and national level to abolish legislation and incentives which are counterproductive to sustainable development, and replace them by incentives that work in the right direction. The Council should receive such recommendations, which include the removal of environmentally harmful subsidies, in time for the 2007 Spring Council.
- The Commission should submit a brief progress report every year. It will list progress and results of all commitments and actions announced in this strategy, and comparing these with the targets and timetables that have been set. In addition, it will draw on the set of sustainable development indicators, designed with the assistance of national experts, adopted by the Commission in February 2005¹⁴, supplemented with an indicator on how much productive land Europe needs (such as the footprint indicator).
- Progress towards meeting the target to halt biodiversity loss by 2010 should be measured by a robust and meaningful biodiversity indicator (e.g. the farmland bird index). Work on biodiversity indicators such as SEBI 2010 process should be supported.
- The European Council and the European Parliament should yearly discuss progress, if necessary review priorities and provide general orientations on sustainable development at least every two years, also with a view to achieve greater coherence between Member State and EU strategies.
- Member States review their national strategies in the light of the European Union's Strategy and publish them by no later than the end of 2006, making sure that at least all the themes from the EU strategy are addressed. Member States should indicate how the use of their national policy instruments could be made more effective and better integrated with actions taken or proposed at European level.
- On the basis of the reviewed national strategies, start a peer review process in 2007, seeking to identify examples of good policies and practices that could be implemented EU-wide.
- Where these do not yet exist, the setting up of independent advisory councils on sustainable development to stimulate informed debate and contribute to national and EU progress reviews.
- Have a continuous dialogue with the people and organisations business leaders, regional and local authorities, NGOs, academia, and citizens organisations – who are engaged and committed to make change happen.

-

¹⁴ SEC (2005)161.





















European Community Office Rue de la Loi 81a 1040 Brussels - Belgium Tel: +32 2 280 08 30 Fax: +32 2 230 38 02 Email: bleco@birdlifeeco.net Website: www.birdlife.org/EU

CEE Bankwatch Network c/o Friends of the Earth Europe c/o Friends of the Earth Europ Rue Blanche 15 1050 Brussels - Belgium Tel: +32 2 542 01 88 Fax: +32 2 537 55 96 Email: main@bankwatch.org Website: www.bankwatch.org

Climate Action Network Europe Rue de la Charité 48 1210 Brussels - Belgium Tel: +32 2 229 52 20 Fax: +32 2 229 52 29 Email: info@climnet.org Website: www.climnet.org

The European Environmental Bureau (EEB) Boulevard de Waterloo 34

1000 Brussels - Belgium Tel : +32 2 289 1090 Fax: +32 2 289 1099 Email: eeb@eeb.org Websites: www.eeb.org, www.ecotax.net, www.chemicalreaction.org, www.participate.org

European Public Health Alliance Environment Network (EEN) Rue d'Arlon 39-41

Rue a Arion 39-41 1000 Brussels - Belgium Tel: +32 2 233 3875 Fax: +32 2 233 3880 Email: genon@env-health.org Website: http://www.env-health.org

Friends of the Earth Europe
Rue Blanche 15
1050 Brussels - Belgium
Tel: +32 2 542 01 80
Fast +32 2 537 55 96
Email: info@foeeurope.org
Website: http://www.foeeurope.org

Greenpeace European Unit Rue Belliard 199 1040 Brussels - Belgium Tel: + 32 2 274 1900 Fax: +32 2 274 1910 Email european.unit@diala.greenpeace.org Website: www.eu.greenpeace.org

International Friends of Nature
Diefenbachgasse 36
1120 Wien - Austria
Tel: +43 1 892 38 77
Fax: +43 1 812 97 89
Email: nfi@nfi.at
Website: http://www.nfi.at, www.eco-tour.org, www.checkyourtravel.info, www.eco-friends.org

T&E, European Federation
for Transport and Environment
Rue de la Pépinière 1
1000 Brussels - Belgium
Tel: +32 2 502 9909
Fax: +32 2 502 9908
Email: jos.dings@t-e.nu
Website: www.t-e.nu

WWF European Policy Office (WWF-EPO) Avenue de Tervuren 36, Box 12 1040 Brussels - Belgium Tel: +32 2 743 8800 Fax: +32 2 743 8819 Email: wwf-epo@wwfepo.org Website: www.panda.org/epo